ALCTS Subject Analysis Committee
2016 Midwinter Meeting, Boston
Sunday, January 10, 2016, 8:30-10:30 a.m.
Seaport Hotel-Seaport Ballroom A&B

Members present January 10: Elizabeth Perlman Bodian (chair), Paromita Biswas, Jennifer C.L. Bromley, Elise J. Daniel, Peter Vincent Fletcher, Tina Gross, Karen Diane Miller, Andrea M. Morrison, Matthew W. Wise, Sarah Espinosa (intern), Chris Long (intern)
Liaisons present January 10: Julianne Ball (replacing Libbie Crawford) Sherman Clarke, Lia Contursi, Kathy Glennan, Stephen Hearn, Maria Hugger, Robert Maxwell, Casey Mullin, George Prager, Deborah Rose-Lefman, Caroline Saccucci, Adam Schiff, Janis Young
Members absent January 10: Brian Cain, C. Rockelle Strader, 
Liaisons absent January 10: Dianne Vizine-Goetz
The meeting was called to order at 8:35 a.m.

1.1. Welcome and introduction of members and guests

1.2. Adoption of Agenda [SAC16-MID/1]
A motion was made and seconded to approve the agenda. The motion carried.

1.3. Adoption of 2015 Midwinter Minutes [SAC16-MID/2]
A motion was made and seconded to approve the 2015 Annual minutes. The motion carried.

1.4. Report on the Sears List of Subject Headings (Maria Hugger) [SAC16-MID/3]

Volunteers are welcomed to advise on suggesting new headings and reporting errors.  All additions and revised headings for 2016 will be updated in the Sears EBSCOhost database by the end of January 2016.  A defect involving missing Dewey Decimal numbers connected with Sears headings was corrected.  Sears headings are now available to electronic users as MARC authority files for an additional fee, and all headings are RDA compliant. Maria is hoping to merge Canadian headings with U.S. headings in EBSCOhost; these headings have not been loaded into database since the transition of H.W. Wilson to EBSCO.  Maria is investigating the possibility of revising Spanish Sears to follow the publication of English Sears in 2018. The Spanish database is available on EBSCOhost and the last Spanish print edition was put out by Wilson in 2008 (English edition last published by EBSCO in 2014).  Anyone with native Spanish skills and is interesting in working on Spanish Sears can contact Maria.  Special attention in 2015 was paid to the Library of Congress music, literary, and genre headings.

1.5. Report of the liaison from the Policy and Standards Division of LC (Janis Young) [SAC16-MID/4]

Dr. James H. Billington retired as Librarian of Congress on September 30, 2015. David S. Mao was named acting Librarian of Congress.  The term of the Librarian of Congress will now be limited to ten years; the Librarian may be reappointed.  

There has been a longstanding problem with shelf space at the Library of Congress, so to address that in part, the previous policy of acquiring two copies of every monograph published in the United States has been reduced to one.  Existing second service copies are being withdrawn; almost 94,000 books were withdrawn last year and about 71,000 newly-received items were not added. An estimated 2.6 linear miles of shelf space was freed up.  

The old user interface for LC’s online catalog was retired in December 2015 and replaced by a new Tomcat interface.  Ana Cristán (Cooperative Cataloging Program Specialist), Gabe Hochler (Law Section Head), and Cassandra Harris (PSD Data Integrity Section) all retired last year.  The ABA Directorate has permission to fill about 30 vacancies; applicants will not be limited to internal candidates.  

The BIBFRAME pilot was started at the end of September 2015, with about 40 catalogers participating.  They are cataloging items first in Voyager, then in BIBFRAME.  Cataloger’s Desktop has been moved to the cloud and both reliability and response time have been improved. The Cataloging in Publication and Dewey sections will be merged.  PSD created three RDA change proposals for discussion at the November 2015 meeting of the Joint Steering Committee, and produced responses to 36 other proposals and discussion papers.  Changes to RDA instructions will be published in the April 2016 RDA Toolkit update.  Phase 3B of the project to recode authority records has been postponed pending further testing, and an announcement of the timing of the changes will be forthcoming after testing has occurred. 

Major revisions have been done to two Subject Headings Manual instruction sheets: H 202 (Authority Research for Subject Heading Proposals) and H 203 (Citation of Sources). These instruction sheets are available in Cataloger’s Desktop and freely available as PDFs.  The subject heading “Love stories” was revised to “Romance fiction.”

PSD published a draft in January 2016 to replace the informal guidelines that have existed since 2007; the draft instruction sheets are available as PDFs on the LC website.  Comments on the draft manual are encouraged and will be accepted through May 31, 2016.  The definition of genre/form was Genre/Form Terms Manual also changed; the revision no longer makes a distinction between genre and form and the new definition is included in the draft manual and in the introduction to the new edition of LCGFT.  Scope notes in LCGFT will be simplified.  Work is ongoing in literature and religion genre/form projects.  No decision has been made about when LC will implement the general, literature, and religion genre/form terms; an implementation date will be announced when a decision is made.

Phase 2 of the Library of Congress Demographic Group Terms pilot was completed in December 2015.  Over 400 proposals for new terms were approved, as were some revisions.  Disambiguating demonyms has proven to be a challenge; a paper outlining the problem was published in November 2015 and comments are welcome through January 30, 2016.  A draft Demographic Group Terms Manual was published in January 2016.  The manual has guidelines and instructions for applying demographic group terms and making proposals for new ones.  During Phase 3 of the pilot, PSD will accept proposals for new terms, but for new cataloging only, not retrospective projects.  Instructions on how to make proposals is included in the liaison’s report.  No decision has been made yet on when LC will implement the demographic group terms.

Discussion:
[bookmark: _GoBack]There was a question about procedures used by LC BIBFRAME participants: why are they cataloging first in Voyager, then in BIBFRAME? Wouldn’t the other way be better for testing? Janis responded that she believes there was originally a perceived problem with creating authority records when doing BIBFRAME first. Authority records cannot be created in BIBFRAME; authority records are created in Voyager, then catalogers wait for them to appear overnight to be searchable in the BIBFRAME interface. It was later decided that catalogers could input a literal in the BIBFRAME interface that would match the authorized form in Voyager but they would not have to search for the authority record to do it.  So procedures have been altered and catalogers are now doing BIBFRAME first, then Voyager.

Stephen Hearn asked, since subject headings are constructed using multiple pieces, what are they doing when part of the subject heading string has no URI? Janis answered that, if there is not an authority record for the entire string, the heading is being typed in as a literal.  PSD is considering how to handle this going forward.  Stephen commented that in a linked data environment, this kind of linking cannot be done solely in bibliographic records but must be part of the overall data structure as well.

In reference to LCDGT, Tina Gross stated that she had mentioned at Annual that there are a number of problems with trans people being in the sexual orientation group. In the revised document, most of the problems seem to have been resolved, except for one place on page 5 where, under the sexual orientation group, transsexuals are still given as an example.   Janis agreed that this was an error and indicated that it will be fixed.

A question was asked about when the Genre/Form Terms Manual will migrate to Cataloger’s Desktop? Janis answered that it will migrate to Cataloger’s Desktop late this year. The manual is going to be in draft form through the end of May, and she is hoping to have both manuals ready for Issue 4 of 2016.

1.6. Report on the CIP Program (Caroline Saccucci) [SAC16-MID/5]

The CIP and Dewey reorganization is finally going forward. There will be two full-time program specialists, and another program specialist will be hired.  Vacancy announcements for three library technician positions were also posted.  The program is working with a contractor, Ardent Technologies, to develop new software that will both replace the current traffic manager software and assist ISSN in automating their processes.  Caroline is curious to know if there is a way to pull out all of the CIP proposals that come from SACO members, but there is currently no way to do it.  The program is currently developing policies and procedures for cataloging ebooks, and a single print and ebook application has been implemented.  There are now 29 ECIP partners, the latest of which is GPO.  Some CIP Program webpages are now available in Spanish, which will allow Spanish-language publishers to have easier access to CIP information.


1.7. Dewey Decimal Classification Reports 

1.7.1. Report on Dewey Decimal Classification and OCLC Dewey Services (Julianne Beall for Libbie Crawford) [SAC16-MID/6A]

The group is working on a WebDewey feature that will give users a centralized place to get notifications about Dewey updates.  The feature is planned for a mid-2016 release. A French translation of DDC 23 was published in 2015, and shortly after, the Canadian Edition of WebDewey was launched.  The Germans have been working on their translation of DDC 23 and expect to publish it in 2016.  They are also working on an update of their DDC Sachgruppen.  The Italian translation of DDC was published for the first time electronically in WebDewey in 2014, and a number building engine was added in 2015.  The Norwegian version was launched in September 2015, and the Spanish team will publish DDC 22 in 2016.  The Vietnamese translation of DDC 23 was published in 2013, and the National Library of Vietnam is organizing training.  A discussion paper dealing with angiosperms has been published and comments are welcome through January 31, 2016.
	
1.7.2. Report of the Dewey Section liaison (Caroline Saccucci) [SAC16-MID/6B]

The Dewey Program is developing AutoDewey to map sports biographies between DDC and LCC.  An OCLC Member Forum was held at LC on December 1 and it was well attended.  Alex Kyrios, formerly of the Folger Shakespeare Library, is now an assistant editor of DDC at OCLC.

1.7.3. Report of the Dewey Classification Editorial Policy Committee liaison (Deborah Rose-Lefmann) [SAC16-MID/6C]

Meeting 138-A was an electronic meeting that was mainly a follow up from the live meeting 138.  Some issues discussed were a new Manual note added to Table 1, -08, as well as the usual new historical period annotations necessitated by political changes.  Pat Riva, the French-Canadian representative, left the committee.  The article “A History of Homophobia in the DDC,” which appeared in American Libraries Direct, generated a lot of discussion on the listserv.  The article proved to be a little more nuanced than the title indicated.  Consequently, the editors decided to monitor literary warrant for the subdivisions of 363.4, which includes a notation for homosexuality.

1.8. Report of the CC:DA Liaison and RDA Subcommittee (Robert Maxwell) [SAC16-MID/7]

The RDA Steering Committee has created a number of new working groups, two of which are the RSC Fictitious Entities Working Group and the RSC Relationship Designators Working Group.  The latter group has not met yet.  The former group is preparing a discussion paper dealing with fictitious entities in RDA which includes a recommendation the continuation of the FRBR/RDA recognition of non-human and fictitious entities as creators. Since this does not agree with the proposed FRBR Library Reference Model (LRM), the RSC rejected the discussion paper.  The proposed LRM has not been released yet for public comment but will be soon, so Robert strongly urged SAC to formally comment.  The CC:DA Task Force on Relationship Designators in RDA Appendix K submitted a proposal for a major revision to Appendix K, some of which included proposals for subject-related designators.  That proposal was ultimately rejected by RSC.  However, some terms were agreed on and went through the proposal process.  One result of these deliberations was a moratorium on new relationship designators of all types.  Kathy Glennan commented that the moratorium happened because the way new designators have been proposed has been very ad hoc, and new proposal guidelines need to be developed.  However, Glennan encouraged the group to keep working on this in anticipation of the time when new guidelines are in place.

SAC submitted a proposal to the PCC Policy Committee dealing with the inclusion of subject headings in authority records for works and expressions, but nothing has happened with this proposal so far.

1.9. Report on changes in RDA governance and issues of interest to SAC (Kathy Glennan) [RDA Governance Changes] [FRBR-Library Reference Model]

Kathy highlighted some of the RDA governance restructuring.  The Committee of Principals was renamed the RDA Board to be more comprehensible. The Joint Steering Committee was renamed the RSC RDA Steering Committee.  Representation on both will change to more broadly represent international stakeholders and cultural heritage communities.  On the RDA Board level, there is not much change in ALA representation.  However, the RDA Steering Committee is significantly impacted by this change, particularly the North American region, which will now have a single representative. There is a three-year transition plan for changing the representation, and each region will develop its own structure.  RSC expects greater reliance on Working Groups as the source of change proposals; these groups will mostly be “task and finish” groups and ALA members can and do serve on them.  There are currently questions about the North American structure.  Current constituencies should continue to have a voice, a reliance on existing ALA committee structures should remain.  The North Americans must develop some sort of hierarchical structure that represents ALA, the Canadian Committee on Cataloguing, and LC.  The various constituencies will select their own representatives, with corresponding term limits if they exist, and the North American members will select their own RSC representative.  Challenges include another layer of hierarchy with attendant time pressures and deadlines; the necessity of having virtual meetings; possibly more work for the RSC representative; and succession planning.  In 2016, discussions among the North American groups about developing the new structure should take place, and by 2019 there should be a single North American representative. Until then, ALA will have a representative to the RSC.  The impact on CC:DA should be minimal, and RDA-related work should continue as usual.  There are opportunities for CC:DA to think about what it does and how it does it.  The impact on SAC should be minimal since RDA is not particularly focused on subjects or genres.

Discussion: 
A question was posed to Kathy about whether she anticipates if there will be a set of liaisons or representatives that are not official members of RSC.  He answered that right now there is a placeholder for wider community participation; the Working Groups may be where this takes place; and also there might be ways to bring in more voices at the North American group level.

Andrea Morrison asked, since most of the working groups would have task and finish responsibilities, if Kathy could tell the committee when she thought that their jobs will mostly be finished and if any of the working groups are permanent or standing groups?  Kathy responded that the translations group is a standing group because of the way RDA is expected to grow, there will be a continuing need for translations.  Other working groups like music will have long-term work, while some may have only annual or short-term charges.  

Kathy was asked if she thought that it was possible that RDA proposals from persons like the CC:DA chair and SAC chair could be directed to the North American group?  She answered that these details still have to be worked out, including how much consensus within the region needs to be reached before a proposal goes forward, but we’ll need to find a way to not squelch voices.  She indicated that one of the things under discussion involved representation issues surrounding non-ALA committees that are represented on CC:DA; to the best of her knowledge those people are supposed to take back this concept to their organizations to see if there are any objections to this structural arrangement moving forward.  

Kathy then gave a presentation on the FRBR-Library Reference Model (LRM).  The LRM is a consolidation of FRBR, FRAD, and FRSAD and will remain a high-level conceptual model with an entity-relationship framework.  Changes to the model reflect insights gained since these were first published.  Work began on LRM in 2010 and worldwide review is expected to take place in 2016.  There is a hope to get it out in time for a three-month worldwide review so that the results can be discussed at IFLA in August and approved by the end of 2016 or early 2017.  CC:DA will set up a task force to review and prepare a formal ALA response.  The modeling decisions are based on the CIDOC CRM (Conceptual Reference Model) and FRBRoo and are focused on user tasks, not library operations.  The user tasks are a consolidation of the other models and include Find, Identify, Select, Obtain, and Explore. Group 1 entities will remain the model’s core, but group designations will be eliminated in LRM.  Group 2 entities are replaced by the superclass Agent, which will have the subclasses Collective Agent (families and corporate bodies) and Person (individuals and fictitious entities). Group 3 entities (Concept, Object, Event, and Place) have all been deprecated, although Place will now be its own entity.  The FRAD entities Identifier, Controlled Access Point, Rules, and Agency have also been deprecated.  Changes to FRSAD entities include the renaming of Thema to Res and the merger of Nomen with the FRAD entity Name.  The new entity Place will not be restricted to subject use and can be associated with any other entity, as can the new entity Time-span.  FRBR-LRM entities will have hierarchical relationships, with some entities being superclasses and having subclass relationships with other entities.  The LRM model will place a greater emphasis on relationships rather than attributes; relationships link two or more entities together, and most have reciprocals.  Attributes will still exist but only the most significant ones will be retained.  The new concept Representative Expression will include important attributes such as languages, intended audience, medium of performance, key, and scale.  Another new concept, Manifestation Statement, will describe how the resource represents itself and will include transcribed information.  The impact on RDA’s underlying model will likely be significant.  The placeholder chapters for Group 3 entities will be removed, and new entities like Place and Time-span will need to be defined.

Discussion:
A question was asked about whether there will be any rethinking of the use of unconstrained RDA vocabularies in light of these changes.  Kathy responded that she believes there are no expectations that the flexibility to use unconstrained vocabularies will change.

The meeting adjourned at 10:30 a.m.

ALCTS Subject Analysis Committee
2016 Midwinter Meeting

Monday, January 11, 1:00-5:30 pm
Seaport Hotel-Seaport Ballroom A & B

Minutes

	2.1
	Presentation (1:00-2:00 pm) 
By who and for whom? Developing LC Demographic Group Terms (Janis Young, Library of Congress)[Link to PPT]

Slide 15 correction: change field 385 to field 386.
Slide 17 correction: change field 385 to field 386.
Slide 19 correction: change field 386 to field 385.

Discussion: 
There is some duplication with NACO records; LoC will have to figure out what level of duplication is okay. The main intent for this vocabulary is not to catalog individual resources, but for collections. LoC needs more libraries to use the vocabulary to gather data on how to best use it.

When assigning terms, use what the resource says and consider the intent of the compiler/editor. (ex. if an author’s work is used in a compilation of St. Paul, MN authors, the resource assigns the author to the location St. Paul, MN).

There are currently no guidelines for the total number of terms. There is no need to assign a BT (broader term) when assigning a NT (narrower term). For structure of local demonyms, LoC is not interested in jurisdictional subordination. Once LoC figures out what the terms are going to look like, LoC can go back and look at hierarchy.

When SAC Subcommittee originally proposed 386, it asked MAC (MARC Advisory Committee) to establish the field for persons in addition to works and expressions. MAC said if persons needed to be recorded, could be used in 368 $c:“Other attribute.” The redundancy allows people who think differently to access information in different ways. Linked data will allow linked access points, but the cataloging community isn’t ready for this yet, so it’s important in demonyms to link to the names of the places associated with that demonym.

A suggestion was brought up: instead of disambiguating the demonym, create separate authority records with different identifiers for each demonym of a different place; use 370 to qualify; and use the $0 to link to the authority identifier. This facilitates a move away from strings that have to be differentiated and towards identifiers. An additional suggestion proposed combining person and place in a 4xx field using specific terms in the LCDGT vocabulary.

There is a system problem with id.loc.gov where phrases don’t show up in the LCDGT vocabulary. Hopefully it will be fixed soon. Alternate access is available using downloadable files in MARC format on the website https://classificationweb.net/lcdgt/. The first PDF edition will come out this month – it’s still a short vocabulary, 10-12 pages. The downloadable files will be updated anytime the vocabulary is updated. You can also go to the lists for updates.
	
While it would be much simpler for catalogers if OCLC fetched the file on LoC and made terms available in the cataloging interface to search subjects and genres, OCLC says progress on that is ongoing.

	

	2.2
	Break
	

	2.3
	Change to Agenda: Move item 2.14 after 2.6.
The meeting commenced at approximately 2:30 pm.
Welcome and introduction of members and guests

	

	2.4
	Update on the FAST project (Diane Vizine-Goetz) [SAC16-MID/8]	
Change to Agenda: Update given by Eric Childress.

Discussion:
OCLC has pondered whether to eliminate the Form/Genre facet in preference of LCGFT, but they currently have not. Catalogers often see a 655 for Drama in addition to the FAST equivalent to the LCGFT, which is not preferred since Drama by itself indicates text as opposed to film. OCLC emphasized that FAST is a work in progress. There has been interest in international languages of FAST, but OCLC hasn’t tried it yet.

	

	2.5
	Report of the SAC Working Group on LCDGT (Liz Bodian) [SAC16-MID/9]

Discussion:

About half of the headings submitted by the SAC Working Group on LCDGT have been approved by Janis Young.	

	

	2.6
	Report of the SAC Research and Presentation Working Group (Peter Fletcher) [SAC16-MID/10]

	

	
	
	

	2.14
	Discussion of revision of LCSH heading “Illegal aliens” (Tina Gross) [SAC16-MID/18] 

In addition to the written report:
The resolution passed by SSRT will be presented to ALA Council tomorrow. Does SAC have feedback on the resolution? Does SAC want to take any action on the issue? Should the pejorative nature of a term preclude use in legal documentation? How proactive should librarians be when changing a term based on being respectful and welcoming to all users?

Discussion:

The response from SAC members varied. Arguments included:
· When laws are made, they use terms common at the time; these terms may change. Thesauri should be kept up to date regardless of terms at the time. “Illegal alien” is a holdover from previous times.
· Some members would like to see a more established process for determining whether a term has become pejorative. 
· The proposed terms are inequivalent, but “undocumented immigrants” could be an additional or narrower term of “illegal aliens”
· The ERIC thesaurus and MESH use “undocumented immigrants” with a See reference from “illegal aliens.” While not precisely equivalent, when talking about literary warrant and social groups as subject of literary works, there is little distinction between “undocumented” and “illegal”
· The term “alien” means any person not a citizen or national of the United States. What about people who are not a citizen or national and do not intend to immigrate? What about criminals with malicious intent?
· The term “alien” is considered pejorative; besides editorials, there is evidence of the State of California removing it from the labor code.
· We are moving toward an inclusive ALA; in the big picture, removing the term is a good move.
· There may be differences between countries in the pejorative nature of a term.
· The terms should not make a statement about the criminal or innocent intent of the person.
· Vocabularies like LCDGT are trying to be more user-friendly and conscious of self-identification
· The two terms may be related terms.
· The term migrant wouldn’t have the same reference.

SAC voted to endorse the resolution in principle, but also voted in favor of creating a working group to review the term “illegal aliens” and draft a report to SAC with a recommendation to change the heading, keep the heading, or establish a relationship with another heading. Tina Gross was charged to lead the working group.

	


	2.7
	Update on MARC Advisory Committee (MAC) (Stephen Hearn) 
[SAC16-MID/11]

Discussion:
Proposal no. 2016-02 led to a question: what is subject? If elements previously expressed in 6xx fields are moving to other fields, does that move into descriptive cataloging rather than subject cataloging? MLA reorganized committees to emphasize controlled vocabularies rather than subjects. SAC may need to review purpose if it does not intend to become a vocabulary committee.

	

	2.8
	Report of the liaison from the American Association of Law Libraries (Lia Contursi) [SAC16-MID/12]

Discussion:
The law catalogers think that it would be useful to use demographic terms in authority records, not so much in bibliographic records. When asked whether the law catalogers meant authority records for individuals or authority records for works and expressions, Lia Contursi clarified: authority records for names, titles, and collections.

	

	2.9
	Report of the liaison from the Music Library Association (Casey Mullin) [SAC16-MID/13]

In addition to the written report:
MLA is working on a project to retrospectively generate music terms.  SAC’s SGFI SGFI will take the lead on general terms and terms in other disciplines. The two groups will collaborate/coordinate at a high level.

	

	2.10
	Report of the liaison from the Art Libraries Society of North America (ARLIS/NA) (Sherman Clarke) [SAC16-MID/14]

	

	2.11
	Report of the SACO at Large meeting (Sherman Clarke) [SAC16-MID/15, submitted after the meeting] 

	

	2.12
	Report of SAC Genre/Form Implementation Subcommittee (Adam Schiff) [SAC15-MID/16]

In addition to the written report:
The subcommittee also asked for clarification in LCGFT, including eligibility of setting; emphasizing the ability to use stylistic characteristics but not artistic movements; defining what terms like content and thema mean; and how to reflect terms implying judgment that are explicitly stated in the resource. 

The Literature Task Group has been reviewing previously rejected terms, to see if any need tweaking or have become eligible under the new definition. 

Discussion:
The Literature Task Group is confirming its chair.

To have the greatest effect on records, the intellectual work of creating mappings for retrospective projects like those by SGIF and MLA will need buy-in from LoC, PCC, and OCLC.

	

	2.13
	IFLA liaison report (George Prager) [SAC16-MID/17]

	


	2.15
	Report of the chair of SAC (Liz Bodian) [SAC16-MID/19]

In addition to the written report:
The draft manual from the SGFI has been published by LoC and is open for comment.

The new definition for LCGFT is currently in the instruction sheet for when to propose a new term in the manual and will be in the 2016 edition of the vocabulary.
 
	

	2.16
	New Business

	

	2.17
	Open Discussion / Open Announcement period

Discussion:
Liz Bodian forwarded an email from the group working on Human Rights Indexing Project and received little feedback, which stressed that we need much more input on whether this is a worthwhile project and how it should be conducted. Responses:
· This is a classification issue, not a subject access issue
· The project leader proposed a system that was homegrown, not international in scope
· The project leader should consider searching as well as assigning the system
Liz Bodian will ask for updates and resend for additional comments.
	
	

	
	The meeting adjourned t 4:20 pm. 
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